Johnson Creek
By Steve Johnson
Johnson Creek is a small stream in the Portland metropolitan area which has frequently flooded
and suffered from severe pollution. Since the mid-1980s, however, it has gained attention for the
successful stream-restoration efforts by local advocacy groups. It is twenty-five miles long and
drains fifty-four square miles. It flows from the foothills of the Cascade Mountains to its confluence
with the Willamette River, just south of downtown Portland. Approximately 175,000 people live in
the watershed. An industrial district on the lower watershed has contributed to the pollution of the
creek.
Johnson Creek has an allure that seems out of proportion to its size. Novelist David Duncan
dedicated his novel The River Why (1988) to the creek, and a feature in Doubletake magazine in
2000 gave it the dubious distinction as the “73 Chevy impala of rivers." Johnson Creek figures as a
primary inanimate character in Mikal Gilmore’s prize-winning book, Shot in the Heart (1994), about
his brother Gary, a serial murderer who grew up along the banks of the creek and who first learned
to shoot a gun near where a storm-water agency has created a constructed wetlands.
Prior to white settlement, the creek was fished by Chinook people and other Native American
groups. It was first settled by white pioneers in the 1840s and named after William Johnson, who in
1846 built a water-powered sawmill along the creek ten miles east of the confluence with the
Willamette River. The lower stretch of the creek was settled in the same period.
The earliest donation land claim was by Jacob Wills in 1848. Wills built a water-powered sawmill in
1849 at about mile two, just south of Tideman Johnson Nature Park. A third mill was operated by
William Meek, a partner of Lot Whitcomb’s, at the mouth of Johnson Creek. Until the early twentieth
century, the creek was known as Mill Creek in the lower reach.
Since the 1920s, over forty-five studies and plans have made recommendations about how to solve
Johnson Creek's flooding and pollution problems. In the 1930s, Works Progress Administration
workers altered the creek's path and lined part of the creek bed with stones in an effort to prevent
overflow. Their efforts are still visible in Tideman-Johnson Park. Most of the plans failed, in some
cases because of flawed scientific reasoning, but more often because watershed residents resisted
the changes. In the 1970s, for example, the Metropolitan Services District (MSD)1 proposed the
creation of a Local Improvement District (LID). A citizen group was formed to oppose it, citing,
among other things, boundary disputes, the cost of property taxes, and the issue of government
jurisdiction. The citizens turned down the formation of a LID and organized under a new name, the
Up the Creek Committee, to collect signatures for a petition to eliminate MSD. Although the petition
failed, the citizen rancor put a damper on any attempts to remedy pollution and flooding problems.
In the mid-1980s, citizens in the watershed and environmentalists from the Portland area organized
to save the creek. A group calling itself the Johnson Creek Marching Band was formed in 1984.
They organized volunteer stream cleanups and lobbied government agencies to take action. This
small group eventually morphed into the Friends of Johnson Creek, which played a central role in
the mid-1990s in creating a multi-jurisdictional planning organization, the Johnson Creek Corridor
Committee (JCCC). The JCCC, spearheaded by the City of Portland's Bureau of Environmental
Services, had representatives from multiple jurisdictions and government agencies as well as
citizens representing reaches of the stream. In 2001, the JCCC was renamed the Johnson Creek
Watershed Council and incorporated as a separate nonprofit organization.
While the creek still floods and is polluted, the outpouring of support from citizens and government
agencies working together has been dramatic. Between 1990 and 2002, there were over 1,000
watershed events: public input meetings, watershed council meetings, restoration projects, tours,
workshops, and cleanups. During this period, there were up to 8,000 citizens involved in helping to
restore the stream.
There are some indicators that the stream is slowly recovering. An exhaustive stream survey in
2006 of a 1,000-foot stretch of the creek revealed over 1,000 fish specimens, including over 100
native salmon and, most surprising, no invasive fish species.

The Johnson Creek Watershed Council provides opportunities for citizens to be involved in
continuing cleanup and restoration efforts. The City of Portland’s Bureau of Environmental Services’
Watershed Management Program oversees the health of the stream, acquires land in the flood
plan, and develops large-scale restoration projects.
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